

THE TOTAL FORCE IN THE 1990s

lmost 20 years ago, the changing world situation and pressure to reduce the Defense budget resulted in development of the Total Force Policy. Similar circumstances exist today with the changing geopolitical environment, the growing call for military force reductions and the reality of smaller Defense budgets.

It is time to revisit basic objectives of the original Total Force Concept of then Secretary of Defense Melvin Laird. In his August 1970 memo, Secretary Laird stated: "The president has requested reduced expenditures during fiscal year 1971 and extension of these economies into future budgets. Within the Department of Defense (DoD), these economies will require reductions in overall strengths and capabilities of the active forces, and increased reliance on the combat and combat support units of the Guard and Reserve."

After indicating that the service secretaries should provide the necessary resources to balance development of active, Guard and Reserve forces, Secretary Laird went on to say that emphasis will be given to concurrent consideration of the total forces, to determine the most advantageous mix to support national strategy and meet the threat.

We have now come full cycle through the Defense buildup of the early 1980s to constrained budgets and potential drawdowns of the 1990s. Our national defense goal is no different today. We must determine the most advantageous mix of active, Guard and Reserve forces necessary to support national strategy and meet the current and anticipated threats. At no time in recent history has that been a greater challenge than in today's turbulent period-a result of both the evolving threat and the increasing pressure to rapidly decrease the level of Defense budgets.

But developments over the past two decades make it relatively clear that there is no better way to achieve that goal than to continue to nurture

and apply the Total Force Policy. As a low-cost, peacetime deterrent force, the Guard and Reserve cannot be matched. Their readiness and capability as an initial and primary source for augmentation of the active forces, if called, even in emergencies requiring rapid deployment, has been shown in recent events in several areas of the world, including Panama. Twenty years of application of the Total Force Policy has had the intended positive result.

Of course, at this point there are a number of unanswered questions about the future.

With evidence of continued modernization of Soviet strategic nuclear systems, we can assume a continued emphasis on modernization of at least some of the same programs in this country. We also can assume there will be pressure to continue emphasis on research and development of new systems to be able to meet any future threat. At the same time, there are calls for a reduction in production of what many consider redundant and costly high-tech advanced conventional and strategic systems. A partial absorption of budget reductions will most likely fall in these areas.

As a result of anticipated decreasing budget levels in the FY90 Defense Authorization Act, the Congress directed the secretary of Defense to convene a study group to review and make recommendations on the operation, effectiveness and soundness of the Total Force Policy; the assignment of missions to the active, Guard and Reserve components of the armed forces; and the force structure within those components. The final report is due by December 31, 1990.

he National Guard Association believes the DoD study will be the most crucial review of our nation's defense forces since the beginning of the Cold War era. With an increased perception of a changing threat, extended warning times, higher probability of low intensity or limited conflicts and reductions in Defense resources, neither Congress nor the

general public will be satisfied with a simple, fine-tuning of current forces APRIL 1990 or a token reduction of costs.

At a turbulent time like this, those | FEATURES who are responsible for the defense of our nation want to ensure that sufficient forces are maintained to respond to a possible reversal of the perceived movement toward a lower threat. So it is a difficult time to sten back and reevaluate requirements A Flight Surgeon Takes Flight is also a time when such decisions must be made-to achieve not only short-term budget savings, but to maintain adequate forces.

The DoD study can accomplish that goal, provided it considers all factors and takes an open-minded look at peace. No doubt, significant force for the new Memorial. realignments will be undertaken to meet the changing threat. There is little doubt that such realignments and the impact of shrinking budget targets will require changes to the force structure of all the military compo- Civil War Medical Care of the past 20 years.

The study is a significant undertaking and the time restriction placed on it may be too severe to accomplish such a comprehensive goal. If necessary, the time restraint should be eased rather than compromise the quality of the final product.

It is time now to capitalize on the lessons learned from 20 years of the Total Force Policy. The DoD study should help to define the least costly. most effective realignment of active Guard and Reserve forces necessary to provide our nation with an ade quate defense through the 1990s and beyond. We have a greater opportunity to realign and improve our Total Force posture than at any time since the beginning of the Cold War. We must make sure we do it right!

PRESIDENT'S MESSAGE

Volume XLIV, Number 4



COVER:

Members of the 107th Armored Cavalry Regiment, Ohio Army National Guard, transition train on an M-1 tank during one of the many courses offered at Gowen Field in Boise, Idaho. Photo, Lynda Yezzi. Design, Johnson Design Group.

and make finite force decisions. But it One of the difficulties of being a flight surgeon, according to Capt Gregory P. Swanson, is getting to know the crew. Swanson joined 4 C-130 crew for a week-long tactics course and recounts his



New Memorial's Cornerstone Is Laid

long-term requirements. While the na- Members of the Congress, officers of the National Guard Bureau tional defense strategy and the Total and members of the National Guard Association of the United Force Policy may need some refine- States (NGAUS) joined MG Charles M. Kiefner, NGAUS ment, they have been successful in president, and MG Ansel M. Stroud Jr., chairman of the National bringing us to an apparent time of Guard Memorial Building Committee, in laying the cornerstone



nents. But all actions should recog- Facts about Civil War medicine make stomach-turning reading.



nize the proven success of the de- But as bad as it was—more than four soldiers died because of fense strategy and Total Force Policy disease to every soldier killed by weaponry—it was an improvenent over previous wars.



luning Up Tank Commanders' Skills

owen Field, Idaho, has become the tank commander's dream. ATIONAL GUARD Magazine examines the various courses ofred at the school.



Deploying to the Land of J.R.R. Tolkien

te than 300 members of the Virginia Air National Guard's 2d Tactical Fighter Group deployed north of the Arctic Circle BARFROST—a NATO-sponsored exercise that broadened the speriences of Guard members.



DEPARTMENTS

President's Message	
Washington Tie-Line	
Views From the Field	
Capitol Focus	1
Newsbreaks	1
Leading Edge	3
Enlisted People	4
Posting the Guard	4
Publisher's Notebook	4

PUBLICATION STAFF

MG Bruce Jacobs (ret.)

LTC Reid K. Beveridge Editor (on leave)

CPT Pamela A. Kane Interim Editor

Capt Jean Marie Beall Assistant Editor/Features

Belinda Reilly Assistant Editor/Production

Lvnda Yezzi Editorial Assistant

COL John C. Philbrick (ret.) Advertising Sales

Col David A. McLaughlin (ret.) Controller

Don DesJardins Circulation Manager



NATIONAL GUARD, April 1990. The NATIONAL GUARD Magazine (ISSN 0163-3945) is published monthly, by the National Guard Association of the United States, with editorial and advertising offices at One Massachusetts Avenue, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20001. Telephone (202) 789-0031. Second class postage paid at Washington, D.C., and at additional mailing offices, Copyright 1990 by the National Guard Association of the U.S. All rights reserved. All members of the NGAUS receive NATIONAL GUARD. Nonmember subscriptions: \$10 per year. The Editor welcomes original articles bearing on national defense, with emphasis on application to or implications for the National Guard. Postmaster: Send Form 3579 to NATIONAL GUARD, One Massachusetts Ave., N.W., Washington, D.C. 20001.